

Back issues of and single articles published in *New York Folklore Quarterly, New York Folklore,* and *Voices* are available for purchase. Check the tables of contents for availability and titles. To request an article for purchase, contact us at info@nyfolklore.org. Please be aware that some issues are sold out, but most articles are still available.

Copyright of NEW YORK FOLKLORE. Further reproduction prohibited without permission of copyright holder. This PDF or any part of its content may not be copied or emailed to multiple sites or posted to a listserv or website without the copyright holder's express permission. Users may print or download article for individual use.

NEW YORK FOLKLORE 129 Jay Street Schenectady, NY 12305 518/346-7008 Fax 518/346-6617 Email: info@nyfolklore.org http://www.nyfolklore.org

Tears of Trauma A descendant of Armenian Genocide survivors reflects on conflict in Artsakh

BY MARISSA ROBERGE

hen I woke up on November 13, 2020, I opened my phone and clicked on Emile Ghessen's Instagram story, as I had done almost every day for the last month. Ghessen is a documentary filmmaker from the United Kingdom, who has been documenting the Armenian–Azerbaijani conflict centered around the disputed territory of Artsakh.

On this particular morning, I found Ghessen driving through the mountains of

northern Artsakh. He joined a procession of thousands of cars carrying Armenian families and all of their worldly possessions, as they evacuated territory now in Azeri control (@ emileghessen. 2020). The air was thick with smoke, as people burned their homes to prevent Azeris from moving in.

Artsakh, also referred to as Nagorno-Karabakh, is a 1,700-square-foot mountainous enclave in Azerbaijan, populated by majority ethnic Armenians (Blakemore 2020). The dispute can be traced back to the end of the First World War and the Bolshevik Revolution when, instead of making Nagorno–Karabakh part of Armenia, the Nagorno–Karabakh Autonomous Region was established in Soviet Azerbaijan (BBC News 2020). Soviet policies in the Caucasus, designed to weaken ethnic ties and create a unified socialist state, actually achieved the opposite, resulting in ethnic conflict (Coalson 2013).



Family portrait taken in the late 1930s, prior to the family's departure from Aleppo to America. *From left to right*: Victoria Azarian and her children Anahid, Stephen (*top center*), Nazareth (*bottom center*), Mardiros, and Victoria's aunt. Photo courtesy of the author.

War first broke out in 1991, after the collapse of the Soviet Union and Artsakh's declaration of independence. A Russian-brokered cease-fire was reached in 1994, by which time Armenians controlled Artsakh and occupied 20 percent of the surrounding Azerbaijani territory (Council on Foreign Relations 2020), displacing 600,000 Azeris (Kramer 2021). Artsakh's independence is not recognized by the international community, and it has existed as a de facto state with tensions flaring up over the years.

On September 27, in the midst of a global pandemic and the US presidential election, Azerbaijan launched its latest attack—this time with military support from Turkey. After a six-week war and three failed ceasefires, a Russian-brokered peace agreement was signed on November 10 (DW 2020). The agreement stated that Armenia would withdraw its army from Nagorno–Karabakh and be replaced by Russian peacekeepers. Azerbaijan would keep all territory gains (BBC News 2020).

The agreement angered Armenians all over the world.

As I watch Emile's Instagram story, the footage jumps from images of evacuation to Dadivank Monastery. Men and women are stopping at this 12th-century church to say their goodbyes and take pictures of the heritage site before relinquishing it to Azerbaijan. They fear the church will be destroyed along with countless other sacred sights (@ emileghessen. 2020).

As Ghessen walks around the property, a familiar hymn breaks out inside the building. He enters the church, lit by dim candlelight, where men and women encircle a priest. "*Der Vogbormia*," meaning "Lord Have Mercy," echoes off of the centuries-old stone walls— a hymn that is normally performed while the priest prepares the Eucharist behind closed curtains (@emileghessen. 2020).

The scene is a shock to my system, and tears start pouring out of me. This music is the same in Armenian churches around the world, connecting diaspora Armenians to the homeland and our shared history. It's a melody that immediately makes me feel at home and helps me recognize strangers as my Armenian brothers and sisters.

I am reminded of a passage from Grigoris Balakian's book, *Armenian Golgotha*, documenting scenes from the 1915 Armenian Genocide. On April 24, 1915, Grigoris, along with 270 Armenian intellectuals, was rounded up by the Turkish Government for deportation, marking the start of the Genocide that would take the lives of 1.5 million Armenians—a genocide that to this day is denied by Turkey (Balakian 2009).

Grigoris found himself exiled and imprisoned with Komidas Vartabed, a celebrated Armenian priest and composer. Grigoris recalls holding evening services with the other prisoners:

And now we, the more than 150 intellectuals and comrades exiled from Constantinople, assembled-irrespective of political party or class, of piety or skepticism-to hold evening service at dusk, by dim candlelight... When Archimandrite Komitas began his melancholy and heart-wrenching "Lord Have Mercy" [Der Voghormia, the sobbing was impossible to contain. We all cried like boys, cried over loved ones left behind, cried over our black fate, our nation's misfortune; we cried over the bloody days we had just passed, even without knowing that we were on the brink of unprecedented storms of blood (Balakian 2009, 73).

It is this history of persecution and the continual loss of life and sacred lands that makes the November peace deal a hard pill to swallow for many Armenians. Burned homes, destroyed churches, the images of mass exodus—while different this time—are reminiscent of scenes from the 1915 Genocide.

The 1915 Genocide is a genocide that may have taken place over 100 years ago, but the trauma is still viscerally felt by generations of Armenians. It is trauma that can be seen in my tears and compulsion to write this piece.

I have known about the genocide of my ancestors for as long as I can remember. I first knew the story in relation to the gold bracelets that my grandmother, aunt, and mother wore. I remember sitting in their laps, twisting and counting the thin bangles that held the story of my family's survival.

My great-grandmother, Victoria, was just eight years old when she witnessed the murder of her parents, sisters, and brother. She lived in Urfa, Turkey, where on August 19, 1915, at the instigation of the Young Turks, the Christian Armenian population were massacred by their Muslim Turkish neighbors (Avetisyan 2019; Armenian National Institute 2021a).

Inexplicably, Victoria was spared and sent to live with a Turkish family as a maid. She ended up in an orphanage where an aunt discovered her. The two decided to flee to Syria. On their journey, they came across a man with a wagon, and in exchange for a ride, Victoria agreed to marry him. She was wed at 12 years old. The couple settled in Aleppo, where she gave birth to my Uncle Stephen. After her first husband died of pneumonia, she remarried my great grandfather, Azar Azarian.

Azar had come to Syria from the United States in search of a wife, after the death of his first wife and son. This was not uncommon for Armenian men in the diaspora. If word spread that a young man in America was looking for a wife, families would send their daughters, from Syria, Iran, or Lebanon, to be married. Alternatively, men looking for wives might travel back to the region to find a bride, as my great-grandfather did. The practice kept the community alive and growing, after years of attempted annihilation.

My Uncle Stephen was about the same age as Azar's son would have been. According to my family, Azar was drawn to Stephen before he even saw my great-grandmother. The couple were married in the late 1920s and went on to have three children together, my Uncle Mardiros, Grandmother Anna (Anahid in Armenian), and my Uncle Nazareth.

After the birth of Nazareth, the family decided to move to America. Azar went ahead of the family to secure a job and a place to live. He traveled from Syria to France and on to New York, arriving in New York Harbor aboard the *Hamburg* in February 1933. He secured a job working at the Pacific Mill Company in Lawrence, Massachusetts.

4

Victoria stayed behind with the children. For four years, she tried to sell their house. Finally, a man offered a small sum of money and ten gold bracelets for the home. In 1937, Victoria and her four children made the voyage to America, arriving in New York Harbor on the *Conte Di Savoia* on January 21.

Although she could have used the money, my great-grandmother never sold the gold bracelets. Instead, she was compelled to pass them on to my grandmother with the story of her survival, who then passed them to her daughters, and then to me.

We wear the bracelets every day in remembrance of my great-grandmother, Victoria, of our journey, and of all the others who suffered through the Genocide. We wear them to ensure that we never forget.

There are countless stories like my family's that are passed down and eagerly shared with friends and strangers. Scholars may call this act of storytelling an example of transgenerational trauma. But it is also a political act in the face of Turkish denialism and nonrecognition around the world.

As Natasha Azarian-Ceccato notes in her article, "Reverberations of the Armenian Genocide: Narrative Intergenerational Transmission and the Task of Not Forgetting": "Fewer and fewer genocide survivors are alive, let alone those that would have actual memories of the events thus the transmission of narratives in families and commemorations are of decisive importance for the longevity of the story and the pursuit of recognition" (Azarian-Ceccato 2010, 121).

The United States Congress did not pass a resolution recognizing the Armenian Genocide until December 2019, 104 years after the Genocide (Edmondson 2019). The vote brought the number of countries that recognize the events of 1915 as genocide to 30 (Armenian National Institute 2021b). Nonetheless, the non-binding Senate and House bills were rejected by President Trump (Lee 2019). Since then, the Library of Congress corrected the subject heading "Armenian Massacres" to "Armenian Genocide" in October 2020 (*Armenian Weekly* 2020). Now, the Armenian community is calling for another recognition. The recognition of Artsakh as an independent state. Thus far, the French Senate is the first and only international federal body to recognize Artsakh, voting 305 to 1 for recognition on November 25 (ANCA 2020).

The November 10 treaty is not an indication of peace in the Caucasus. The door is not closed on Artsakh. The tragic tales of loss from this conflict will be passed down, and the cycle of trauma will continue for Armenians as long as Artsakh goes unrecognized. At the same time, Azeris will tell their own stories of loss and inherit their own trauma, which will divide the region further along ethnic lines.

This is a cautionary tale.

The Armenian Genocide was made possible because it happened under the cover of war, more specifically the First World War.

Many of you reading this may not even be aware of the Armenian Genocide, the contested Armenian territory in Artsakh, or the violence that erupted in the fall of 2020. The lack of attention paid to Nagorno-Karabakh by the international community is concerning. In the months since the peace agreement, human rights abuses have only continued. The agreement called for the return of prisoners of war (POW), but as of March, Humans Rights Watch (HRW) reported that Azerbaijan has returned only 69 of an alleged 240 POWs and civilian detainees. In captivity, these men and women have been subjected to "cruel and degrading treatment and torture" (HRW 2021). Still, these abuses have garnered little attention. We cannot allow a pandemic or our national elections to distract us from issues beyond our borders. We must not allow additional instances of human rights violations to take place under the cover of a global pandemic.

Author's note: I wrote this piece in the aftermath of the Nagorno-Karabakh agreement and before President Joe Biden became the first president to formally label the ethnic cleansing of Armenians a "genocide." Biden's predecessors had previously referred to events as a "mass atrocity" or "mass killings" to avoid angering Turkey (Megerian 2021). On April 24, 2021, the 106th anniversary of the beginning of the Armenian Genocide, President Biden said in a statement at the White House: "Each year on this day, we remember the lives of all those who died in the Ottoman-era Armenian genocide and recommit ourselves to preventing such an atrocity from ever again occurring" (White House 2021).

In response, Turkey continues to make statements of denial and claims that a "deep wound" has been opened in the bilateral relationship with the United States; Turkey has called on Biden to correct what it perceives to be a "grave mistake" by Biden in recognizing the genocide (Peters 2021). Turkey's presidential spokesman Ibrahim Kalin went so far as to say, There will be reaction of different forms and kinds and degrees.' He did not specify what the reaction would be, but this is no doubt a threatening remark and could point to plans to restrict US access to Incirlik airbase in southern Turkey (Evans and Coskun 2021).

Additionally, since writing this piece, Azerbaijan opened an outdoor museum, The Spoils of War Park, in its capital, Baku, which features Armenian weapons, armor, and vehicles captured during its 44-day war with Armenia over the Nagorno-Karabakh region (BBC News 2021). The park is arranged in dehumanizing scenes with mannequins depicting dead Armenians (PanARMENIA.net 2021). The state-sponsored xenophobia and propaganda is dangerous and is reminiscent of the rhetoric that preceded the Genocide. More than a century of Turkish denialism and nonrecognition around the world gives permission for this type of propaganda to persist without opposition.

The recognition of the Armenian Genocide this year is particularly powerful, given the recent violence in Artsakh. It is an important first step in putting human rights and accountability above geopolitics, for the sake of not only the Armenian Cause but other persecuted groups around the world. President Biden's move to recognize the Armenian Genocide does not mean the conversation regarding the Genocide, reparations, or justice is over, but it does mark an important change in foreign policy and in US relations with Turkey.

I just wish my grandmother were alive to see it.

References

- @emileghessen. 2020. "Armenia 8." Instagram Video, November 11, 2020. Accessed November 11, 2020. https:// www.instagram.com/stories/highlights/ 17847964868388247/?hl=en.
- ANCA (Armenian National Committee of America). 2020. "ANCA Welcomes French Senate Recognition of Artsakh Independence." Press Release, November 25. https://anca.org/press-release/ anca-welcomes-french-senate-recognition-of-artsakh-independence/
- Armenian National Institute. 2021a. "Chronology of the Armenian Genocide – 1915 (July – September)." https://www. armenian-genocide.org/1915-3.html.
- Armenian National Institute. 2021b. "Countries that Recognize the Armenian Genocide." https://www.armeniangenocide.org/recognition_countries. html.
- Armenian Weekly. 2020. "BREAKING: Library of Congress Corrects "Armenian Massacres" Subject Heading to "Armenian Genocide." October 21, Armenian National Committee of America (ANCA). https://armenianweekly. com/2020/10/21/breaking-library-ofcongress-corrects-armenian-massacressubject-heading-to-armenian-genocide/
- Avetisyan, Vigen. 2019. "Art-A-Tsolum (All About Armenia): Self-Defense of Urfa – 1915." January 25. https://allinnet.info/ history/self-defense-of-urfa-1915/
- Azarian-Ceccato, Natasha. 2010. "Reverberations of the Armenian Genocide: Narrative's Intergenerational Transmission and the Task of Not Forgetting." *Narrative Inquiry* 20 (2010): 106-23.
- Balakian, Grigoris. 2009. Armenian Golgotha: A Memoir of the Armenian Genocide, 1915– 1918, translated by Peter Balakian with Aris Sevag. New York: Vintage Books.
 BBC News. 2020. "Nagorno–Karabakh

Profile." November 18. https://www. bbc.com/news/world-europe-18270325.

- BBC News. 2021. "In Pictures: Azerbaijan's Controversial War Park." April 27. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-56885719.
- Blakemore, Erin. 2020. "How the Nagorno– Karabakh Conflict Has Been Shaped by Past Empires." *National Geographic*, October 15. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/ history/article/how-nagorno-karabakhconflict-shaped-by-past-empires#close.
- Coalson, Robert. 2013. "How Stalin Created Some of the Post-Soviet World's Worst Ethnic Conflicts." *The Atlantic*, March 1. https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2013/03/how-stalin-createdsome-of-the-post-soviet-worlds-worst-ethnic-conflicts/273649/
- Council on Foreign Relations. 2021. Global Conflict Tracker: Nagorno–Karabakh Conflict. Accessed December 18, 2020. https:// www.cfr.org/global-conflict-tracker/conflict/nagorno-karabakh-conflict.
- DW (Deutsche Welle). 2020. "Armenians in Nagorno–Karabakh Left Upended by Peace Deal." DW, November 22. https://www.dw.com/en/armenians-innagorno-karabakh-left-upended-by-peacedeal/a-55694292.
- Edmondson, Catie. 2019. "Senate Passes Resolution Recognizing Armenian Genocide, in Defiance of Trump." *New York Times*, December 12. https://www.nytimes. com/2019/12/12/us/politics/senate-armenian-genocide.html.
- Evans, Dominic, and Orhan Coskun. 2021."Turkey Says It Will Respond In Time To 'Outrageous' U.S. Genocide Statement." *Reuters*, April 25. https://www.reuters.com/ world/middle-east/turkey-says-it-will-respond-time-outrageous-us-genocide-statement-2021-04-25/
- HRW (Human Rights Watch). 2021. "Azerbaijan: Armenian POWs Abused in Custody." Human Rights Watch, March 19. https:// www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/19/azerbaijan-armenian-pows-abused-custody.
 - Kramer, Andrew E. 2021. "Armenia and Azerbaijan: What Sparked War and Will Peace Prevail?" *New York Times*, January 29.

https://www.nytimes.com/article/armenian-azerbaijan-conflict.html.

- Lee, Matthew. 2019. "State Department: Bill Noting Armenian Genocide Isn't Policy." *Associated Press*, December 17. https://apnews.com/article/803509278038efefdbf01 8431161e6de.
- Megerian, Chris. 2021. "Biden Formally Recognizes Killing of More Than 1 Million Armenians as Genocide." Los Angeles Times, April 24. https://www.latimes.com/ politics/story/2021-04-24/biden-formallyrecognizes-armenian-killings-as-genocide.
- PanARMENIAN.net. 2021. "EU Commissioner Slams Azerbaijan's "Disturbing, Humiliating" Trophy Park." *PanARMENIAN*. *Net*, April 27. https://www.panarmenian.net/eng/news/292448/EU_Commissioner_slams_Azerbaijans_disturbing_humiliating_trophy_park.
- Peters, Cameron. 2021. "Why Biden's Statement Recognizing the Armenian Genocide is a Big Deal." Vax, April 24. https://www. vox.com/2021/4/24/22400851/armenian-genocide-turkey-biden-erdogan.
- White House. 2021. "Statement by President Joe Biden on Armenian Remembrance Day." Briefing Room. Released April 24, 2021. https://www.whitehouse. gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/24/statement-by-presidentjoe-biden-on-armenian-remembrance-day/

Marissa Roberge is a journalist and communications professional, covering arts and culture and daily news. She received her BA in Peace and Conflict Studies from Colgate University, where her thesis considered the geopolitical conditions that prevented the recognition of the Armenian Genocide



in the United States. She recently received her MS in Journalism from Columbia Journalism School. She was published in a collection of short stories titled, *Moving Still: Uncovering the True Stories Behind Sixteen Forgotten Photographs*, in which she told the story of her grandmother's life growing up in an Armenian immigrant community in Massachusetts. Her reporting has also been featured in *The Brooklyn Ink.* Photo courtesy of the author.

Join or Renew your New York Folklore Membership to Receive *Voices* and other Member Benefits

For the General Public

Voices is a peer-reviewed scholarly journal, published twice annually. Join New York Folklore and become part of a community that will deepen your involvement with folklore, folklife, the traditional arts, and contemporary culture. As a member, you'll have early notice of Gallery special exhibits and NYF-sponsored key events. Members receive a discount on NYF Gallery items.

For Artists and Professionals

Become a member and learn about technical assistance programs that will get you the help you may need in your work:

Mentoring and Professional Development

Folk Artists Self-Management Project

Folk Archives Project

Consulting and Referral

Advocacy

A Public Voice

Membership Levels

Individual

\$ 50.00	Basic Membership
\$100.00	Harold W. Thompson Circle
\$150.00	Edith Cutting Folklore in Education

Organizations/Institutions

\$ 75.00	Subscriber
\$100.00	Partner
\$150.00	Edith Cutting Folklore in Education

Please add \$20.00 for non-US addresses.

For payment, choose the option that works best for you: Use our website, www.nyfolklore.org

or mail a check to us at 129 Jay St., Schenectady NY 12305;

or call the NYF business office, 518-346-7008, to pay with a credit card over the phone.